	l[image: image1.jpg]The Midcounties Co-operative




	[image: image2.jpg]





Midcounties Co-operative Society

Executive Colleague Council Skype Meeting

Thursday 7th May 2020
Chairperson – Rebekah Brain
Minute taker – Marnie Richards
	1.
	Welcome
Rebekah welcomed all representatives to the virtual Executive Colleague Council meeting.  She thanked all colleagues for joining this meeting and went on to say that although we cannot be together face to face we felt that it was really important to hold this meeting to enable us to have this two way conversation as best we can.
The following Executive members were in attendance; 

Phil Ponsonby (PP)
Clare Moore (CM)
Rupert Newman (RN)
Pete Westall (PW)
Peter Dubois (PD)
Edwards Parker (EP)
Alistair Rowland (AR)
Update from Phil Ponsonby
Phil began the meeting by giving his Society update.
We are currently experiencing very different and challenging times and we have put together a comprehensive plan to manage this situation and have a resilient approach to Covid 19.  There are six key areas within our plan and they are colleagues, customers, community, suppliers, resilience & finance
Phil noted that the daily updates on Colleague Connect were a key way of ensuring that all of us are aware of the plans and actions we are taking in all of these areas. He particularly stressed that the safety of our colleagues and customers has been and will continue to be our priority. We have invested heavily in PPE and protective equipment including protective screens in our customer facing areas. We continue to work closely with USDAW to protect our colleague’s safety.  
We have completed 25,000 home deliveries with deliveries being made by our local community volunteers.  We have launched a Food Bank Fund with an initial contribution from the Society of £25,000 and we have been working with many local food suppliers old and new to help support their businesses and to ensure we fill some of the gaps created by national shortages on some product lines in food.
Moving forward, the Board and the Executive are now concentrating on plans to accelerate trading growth through the summer period as the lock down restrictions begin to be eased. Phil stressed though that feedback from colleagues, whether through line managers, colleagues connect or colleague councils has been and will continue to be really important ensuring your views continue to be heard. 
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	New Agenda Items
Impact of loss of trade 

While some groups have seen an uplift in turnover in the current crisis, we have seen one group lose most of the trade (Childcare), while another has lost virtually all trade (Travel). How much does this impact the prosperity of Midcounties and how well can we ride the storm?
PP responded by saying it is important that we do not look at our business on a silo basis.  We are a collection of businesses; some have had an increase in trade and other a downfall and we must take a Midcounties Co-operative wide view of performance and profit.  Travel are taking 800 calls a day and the longest time customers are waiting for us to answer calls is 18 minutes which is short in comparison to our competitors. 
Digital Offering

With some sort of social distancing expected to carry on for some time, does this impact our thinking towards more sustainable digital offerings for our Members and Customers (thinking here specifically Travel).
AR responded by saying he thought Digital channels will become far more significant for businesses generally. Within Travel, just 6% of our turnover (High Street ) is generated online, but many more members and customers interact with the current site for research. In times like this, ‘price’ changes from being the primary driver towards ‘trust’, and large online travel agents do not support their customers well, such as Love Holidays and On the Beach. We can gain ground here as consumers look for a reputable brand. Equally, we have to recognise that we have not invested online to the same level. The answer is to narrow the offer online and we plan to do this by introducing the Coop Holidays site and technology in the second half of this year. It is quicker and easier to navigate and offers a smaller but very attractive stock range which will be very attractive to value conscious consumers looking for a trusted brand.
Suppliers
Do we have any plans to expand our supplier base, and if colleagues hear of any suitable local suppliers who are seeking to replace lost restaurant trade (for e.g.), what’s the best way for them to get in touch with us?
RN responded by saying yes, we have done and will continue to expand the number of local suppliers that we work with both now & in a Post Covid world. We have worked with 11 new suppliers recently; some have been new to us & some have been suppliers to the food service industry who we have worked with as their existing customers have temporarily closed. One such example is Alden’s meat in Oxfordshire who stepped up when we had meat supply issues. This helped us deliver for our Members & Customers whilst at the same time it helped them with an outlet to sell their product when restaurants, schools & offices were closed. There are two ways to send for suppliers to get in touch:

1. Email Matt Fletcher at matt.fletcher@midcounties.coop

2. Visit the bestofourcounties.coop website & fill in the contact us section

Home Deliveries

Are we thinking of continuing with home deliveries as a permanent service going forward, and possibly also introduce online ordering?
RN replied our home delivery service for the elderly and vulnerable has been a great success & we will pass 25,000 deliveries later this week. We already offer a form of home delivery from 15 of our largest stores so will continue to offer this service once the we scale back the operation we are currently running for the elderly & vulnerable. We have no plans to offer an online delivery service as most of our competitors who do offer it do so at a loss. That said we have seen online food orders go from being 7% to 12% of all food shops in the past 6 weeks & whilst we believe that when the elderly & vulnerable stop having to shield themselves it is better that they are out & about visiting one of our stores, we are looking at how we might provide a solution for those who can’t venture out going forward based on what have learnt so far.
Returning to Work

What plans are the executive currently considering regarding colleagues returning to work at head office & other support offices, once the government restrictions start to be lifted?
PD said that during March we took the voluntary decision to close the head office and other support offices to allow colleagues who could work from home. We will continue to closely monitor Government guidelines and advice regarding the easing of the lockdown and their request to work from home for those that can. In the meantime, a risk assessment is taking place of the head office and other support offices to ensure colleagues can return safely when appropriate. We don't envisage a big bang return to the offices; it will be more gradual, taking personal circumstances and the continued ability to work from home into account.

Thank you Vouchers – Expiry date

The Thank You vouchers we received at Christmas, are due to expire soon, would we consider an extension on these?

Could colleagues who still have Thank you vouchers donate them to the food bank fund?
PW responded by saying a communication went out on colleague connect on 20th April to confirm that: 

The Colleague Thank You Vouchers, which were issued in November 2019 to eligible colleagues are due to expire in May this year.

Therefore, in recognition of the difficulty in redeeming them before the original expiry date of May 2020 the Society has agreed to extend the expiry date for the Colleague Thank You Vouchers until 31st August 2020

If you would like to donate vouchers to the food bank fund the way to do this is to visit your local Midcounties store & give the voucher at the checkout. That will then be processed as a donation for the appropriate value.

Home Working

Having had to have a wide variety of colleagues working from home over the past few weeks, do the Executive see for the future that this maybe a more common working practice in some areas of the Society?
PD answered, yes.  But it will need careful thought and planning to ensure the needs of the business are met and that output is maintained.  

Holiday – Furloughed Colleagues

This question is being asked on behalf of Furloughed colleagues. The current policy states we can carry over a week’s holiday until next year, and then 2 more of the following 2 years...so 3 in total, would the Executive consider any holiday that is not taken due to the pandemic be carried over?
CM responded by saying we have taken the decision that colleagues who are furloughed will be deemed to have taken the holiday that they have accrued during the furlough period.  This has helped us to be able to top up pay to 100% at current rates of pay during this unsettling time for our furloughed colleagues.
Furloughed Colleagues - Pay

We have been told that the Executive will be reviewing furloughed colleagues pay on May 10th, please can we ask what is their intention? currently we will be paid 80 percent by the government and 20 percent by the Society, but what are the plans after the 10th May ?”
CM said we have communicated with furloughed colleague this week to say that we have extended the existing top arrangements for furlough until the end of May at which point, we will review the ongoing situation and update colleagues accordingly.
Funeral – Closed branches

At the outbreak of the pandemic, our funeral branches were split between ‘open branches’ and ‘closed branches’. With the idea that the closed branches, would still be operating, but not having any contact with the general public. The decision was then made to furlough several members of staff. Can we please ask why this decision was made, as the workload was predicted to significantly increase, putting additional pressure on the open branches that have had to take on the existing and new work of the closed offices.
AR replied that the primary aim of consolidating funeral arrangements and operations into geographical locations was to keep exposure of colleagues to potential infection by being client facing to a minimum. At the same time as this decision was made, the Coronavirus bill was passed which made the certification of deceased process and the statutory administration for burial and cremation more streamlined. This, along with certain elements not being able to be provided on funeral services and arrangements migrating to phone consultations meant that, in the main, arrangements naturally became less complex, and we judged that the remaining colleagues in the open branches could now manage the consolidated volumes of funeral arrangements without the requirement to retain the colleagues in the outlying branches. We have monitored the volumes constantly and returned skilled colleagues into the workplace as the need arises to assist the existing colleagues where needed and relieve additional pressures.
Respite

For members of staff that have remained on the frontline during the pandemic, as opposed to being furloughed, can we ask if there will be any respite allocated?
PP responded by informing the council that we have made sure that we have recruited over 900 colleagues to support in our front facing operations to ensure that colleagues can be released to take holiday.
Membership Points

When colleagues are on lock down and they get a delivery from our store do we still get our staff discount and membership points.
PW said If you tell the person taking the payment that you are a colleague & give them your membership number, then you will receive membership points & the appropriate colleague discount.
Furloughed Colleagues  

Why are furloughed Colleagues being topped up to 100% when there are some colleagues working on same pay, and these colleagues are not receiving an extra 10%
AR said the Society has been absolutely consistent in its approach here, front line, consumer facing colleagues have received a 10% ‘top up’ to their salaries, which will be reviewed now on a weekly basis. Colleagues operating in areas supporting the trading operations, or in central roles are paid normally, such as the Food and HR Support functions, along with finance and administration functions in the Society’

Additional Questions post meeting
Travel Branches

When Travel branches re open how will social distancing measures work? Will we have Perspex screens between colleagues and customers?

As with all of our trading sites we will ensure will take appropriate measures for both our colleagues and customers. Your Regional Manager will be talking to site managers to ensure this is done for each site as and when required

Manchester Office

As our Manchester office is a shared unit in the city centre, is the option of a delayed return to manage the risk viable as we are 100% able to work from home?
We have a steering group to review opening plans for all offices and Manchester will be reviewed as part of this. We will look at options for flexible working and working from home for colleagues across all offices as well as considering those who are unable to perform their jobs at home for whatever reason. Colleague and customer safety will continue to be the priority behind all decisions taken.
Some colleagues are under pressure from Managers who are delegating tasks as an increased rate. Whilst Colleagues appreciate these are uncertain and irregular times, they would ask that all Managers be mindful of increased workload and tight deadlines
One of the things we provide is 2-way communication and it’s really important that colleagues pick up with their manager to find the best solution for both of them.

Furloughed Colleagues – Annual Leave

If furloughed colleagues had previously booked their 4 bank holidays prior to the lockdown for April and May will those days be considered as taken as holiday? And will any accrued holiday be taken off their holiday balance?
In April the society’s stance on annual leave during furlough was that only the two bank holidays are considered to be taken, so only the accrual for these two days will be taken from a colleague’s annual leave balance. 

From May onwards the society is considering any accrued annual leave and/or pre-booked annual leave is taken during the furlough period. However, any pre-booked annual leave will be offset against what is accrued in that period. So if a colleague has pre-booked 10 days annual leave and accrued 3 days annual leave in the month, then we will consider the 10 days taken not 13 days i.e. 10 pre-booked plus the 3 day accrual.

Pharmacy – Annual Leave

Pharmacy colleagues have been asked to take 1 week of annual leave before the end of June. Whilst this makes sense there are some concerns of being able to cover the branches 

Colleagues are being encouraged to take annual leave for their own respite and to try to avoid any operational impact later in the year with lots of colleagues trying to book leave.
In terms of support for branches we have recruited a team of 18 new temporary colleagues to help with any shortages and any branch that has particular impacts in relation to colleague levels should contact Emma Pile in the first instance who will be able to pro-actively support as has been central to her role since the pandemic began.
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	3.
A)

B)

C)
	Questions from the Executive
Customer Behaviours

A question for our frontline colleagues, how do you feel customers have behaved during this time, what have they done differently?
LW (Food) said that customers are more conscious about the rules.  We have a lot of elderly customers in Bicton Heath.  We have continued to limit the numbers of customers in store and we have not had lengthy queues.  Customers continue to see change; however they still be weary moving forward.

SL (Post Office) said that there has been a mixed reaction, some customer over cautious and some very lax.  I think for those customers that are self-isolating there is a feeling of anxiety as to what has been put in place to protect them when they return to store.

DW (Pharmacy) said that patients are concerned about social distancing and the screens in branches are not ideal, as they had to ask for the screen to be extended in their site.  The PPE is also not great to work with.

Communication

How do you feel that we are communicating with you?

DW (Pharmacy) said that the Daily Update is good, but it can be a bit repetitive.  Frontline colleagues within Pharmacy are missing contact with Head Office colleagues.

CZ (Utilities) said there is confusion with what communication tools to use as there are various options such as Skype, Zoom or in-house tools.
What one thing……..
What one thing would you like us to continue to keep doing following the lock down?
MH (Support Services) it would be great if we were able to continue to work from home, not every day but given that option maybe once a week.

GAE (Funeral) said it would be great if the local authority could register deaths moving forward as this happens very quickly and makes us more efficient as a business.

DW (Pharmacy) to continue to give Pharmacists a 30-minute lunch break, rather than 20 minutes or one at all.

BD (Food) can we keep the protective screens up?
AHH (Funeral) can we continue to limit the number of customers in the shop including children?

	

	4.
	Thank you – Rebekah Brain

So before we finish I just wanted to give you the heads up that we will be sending out a survey next Wednesday so if you could encourage as many of your colleagues to complete the survey so we have as much feedback as possible that would be great

Don’t forget to remind colleagues that we have launched an Isolation conversation via colleagues connect where colleagues can leave well wishes for one another. As you will know there are daily updates being sent at 1pm so it’s really important that colleagues across the whole society access these to enable them to stay connected 

And finally, tomorrow is VE Day 
· Don’t forget there will be a 11am silence to remember all the men and woman who sadly lost their lives due to the war.

· At 3pm, Britons are being invited to take to their doorsteps to raise a glass, cheer and clap during The Nation's Toast to the Heroes of World War Two.

· Watch the 9pm speech on TV from the Queen, who has pre-recorded a slot to reflect on when her father King George VI address the moment 75 years ago.
And hopefully you can take part in some of these activities 

Thank you all again and best wishes to you and your families

	

	5.
	Attendees
Leigh Wadforth 
                           Childcare Newburn

Natasha Meers 
                           Childcare Carterton

Georgia Fitzwalter 
          Childcare -Watford South

Kim Orton
                        Childcare - Chichester

Denis Da Silva
                        Utilities

Chames Zaimeche
         Utilities

Andrea Harvey-Hall 
         Funeral - Masonry

Katie Witt
                       Funeral - Gloucester

Grace Abel-Evans
         Funeral - Wolverhampton Street

Louise Scarisbrick
         Pharmacy Support

Diane Walker
                       Pharmacy Support

Denis Bell-Blake 
         Retail – Dothill
Matt Walker                              Retail – Long Hanborough
Tracy Perkins
                        Retail - Lichfield Road

Asta Page 
                        Retail - Old Town Swindon

Laura Walsh  
                        Retail - Bicton

Simon Lewis
                        Retail -Stonehouse Post Office

Steve Killick 
                        Retail - Walton Street

Meg Heaton
                        Finance 

Marnie Richards
         CSR

Helen Walton
                        Specialist Services

Daniel Howick
                        Travel - Cannock

Amiee Tipping                           Travel - Sedgley

	

	
	
	


